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1.
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.

2.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS

Chairman Miller welcomed Seminole County Commissioner Daryl McLain and City Manager Tony VanDerworp.

3.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON APRIL 3, 2001

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on April 3, 2001.

4.
CONSENT AGENDA

A.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE #2001-07 WITH AMG USA, INC. (AIRLINES MANAGEMENT GROUP) FOR ONE (1) OFFICE IN AIR CARGO CENTRE

Staff recommended approval of Building Lease 2001-07 with AMG USA, Inc., for one (1) office in the Cargo Centre (Building 502) consisting of approximately 280 square feet for an annual rental of $4,200.00.  The term is for one year.  The space was previously unoccupied.  AMG USA handles cargo sales for AirTours.

B.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE #2001-09 WITH ORLANDO SANFORD AIRCRAFT SALES, INC. FOR BUILDING #140 LOCATED AT 2783 NAVIGATOR AVENUE

Staff recommended approval of Building Lease 2001-09 with Orlando Sanford Aircraft Sales, Inc., for Building 140 consisting of 4,380 square feet at a rate of $3.75 per square foot.  The lease has a yearly rental of $16,425.00.  The space was previously leased as two units, north and south.  The north side was leased for $2.90 psf and the south side for $2.75 psf for a total of $12,392.75 per year.  The new lease represents an annual increase of $4,032.25 and has a term of one year.  Orlando Sanford Aircraft Sales, Inc., will represent an Italian company that manufactures “kit” aircraft.  They will assemble and market the kits from this location and the two additional hangar locations currently under lease from SAA.
C.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ADDENDUM D TO LEASE NUMBER 97-26 WITH ARCHIE LEE, DBA LEE’S OLDE WORLD PINE

Staff recommended approval of Addendum D to Lease Number 97-26 between the Authority and Lee’s Olde World Pine, which increases the rent for Building 407 by approximately 5%.  The new annual rent for the building and adjacent land is $32,515.00.  The term is month-to-month.

D.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ADDENDUM A TO LEASE NUMBER 2000-11 WITH ANIMATED PYROTECHNICS CREATIONS, INC. (APC FIREWORKS)

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-11 between the Authority and Animated Pyrotechnics Creations, Inc. (APC Fireworks), which increases the rent for 1,500 square feet of bunker area land by approximately 10% or $0.22 per square foot.  The new annual rent is $330.00.  The term is month-to-month.

Motion by Board Member Howell to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through D, seconded by Board Member Longstaff with a request for brief discussion on Item D.

Board Member Longstaff questioned what the animated pyrotechnics meant.  

Executive Director White advised the bunker was for storage only of manufactured pyrotechnics.  The bunkers were constructed for military ammunition storage and designed specifically for that purpose.

Discussion regarding fire department certification and insurance.

Executive Director White advised the bunkers had been certified and the tenant was required to carry insurance.

Discussion by Board Member Gibson regarding Item B and the fact that there were two different amounts charged, one was for $2.90 psf and $2.75 psf.

Director of Marketing Ray Wise advised one was a previous lease and the other was a new lease with a higher rate.  It is a split building with both sides being leased separately in the past.  Now there is one tenant and the price would eventually be at the same rate.

Motion passed.

5.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

A.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF FDOT JOINT PARTICIPATION AGREEMENT NUMBER TO BE ASSIGNED FOR EMERGENCY REPAIRS TO RUNWAY 9C/27C

Executive Director White advised Runway 9C/27C, our primary General Aviation Runway, is also frequently used as a taxiway by the airlines.  Repeated taxiing by the heavy jet aircraft, such as the Airbus A-330, causes the most extreme wear and tear on airfield pavements, and it has recently become evident on the center runway.

He further advised due to the age of the pavement, eventual damage to the runway was expected.  Detailed engineering inspections performed last fall indicated that we had adequate lead time to prepare a reconstruction and rehabilitation project to upgrade the pavement before any significant damage might occur.  However, the extreme dry period, followed by the rains this spring has caused the pavement surface to develop serious cracks that allow moisture to enter the base course.  In addition, increased loading by the international wide bodied aircraft, plus the ever-increasing use by Boeing 727s of Pan Am and the domestic charters has caused the pavement to fail much earlier than was anticipated.  We have limited use of this runway and taxiway to just General Aviation aircraft until repairs can be made.  The permanent rehabilitation project cannot be funded by the FAA or FDOT until at least another fiscal year, since we are already programmed for rehabilitation funding this year and next for other major pavement repairs.  Meanwhile, in order to put the taxiway back into service for use by the airlines, we must resurface it.  Since the damaged portion is limited to the area, which supports the main landing gear on B-767 and A-330 aircraft, work will be restricted to the center 50-foot keel section.  The outside six feet on both sides of the keel will be milled 1.5 inches deep.  Then, we will overlay the entire 50-foot width with a 2-inch course of asphalt.  The milling will allow the edges to be flush.  This is the same technique used last year on Taxiway C East and Taxiway L, both of which are holding up very well.  The entire job is expected to take about three days and cause minimal impact to traffic flow.

Executive Director White advised recognizing the importance of moving ahead with all haste on this work, FDOT has agreed to provide us with a 50% matching grant.  The cost is anticipated to be a total of no more than $120,000 because the final cost will be based upon unit prices for actual materials used.  The work will be performed by Ranger Construction Company, which is under contract with us for the reconstruction of Taxiways B, C, and K, and with whom FDOT has authorized this work to be done.  Sanford Airport Authority’s matching share of the cost can be covered within the existing capital improvement budget for this fiscal year.

Director of Engineering Karl Geibel reported.

Staff recommended acceptance of the grant agreement, and authorization for the Executive Director to execute all necessary documents associated with the grant and repair contract with Ranger Construction Company, and also to declare an emergency.

Discussion by Board Member Triplett regarding patching the problem.

Executive Director White advised it would be a temporary fix with an overlay of several of inches of asphalt that would buy us a couple of years until we can come back with a total re-construction.  The temporary fix was expected to hold up for several years until the reconstruction could be done.  The same type of temporary fix had been done in several other areas and they lasted well over a year.  This situation is the nature of this Airport.  The pavements are 50 years old and were never designed to hold large aircraft.  This is a continual process of having to make emergency repairs utilizing all of our funding to fix infrastructure that we have.  All federal grant moneys we have in the next several years are programmed to replace, rebuild and reconstruct our pavements.  This fiscal year we will reconstruct Taxiways L, R, and C.  Next fiscal year the top federal project is to reconstruct the international air carrier ramp for all of the same reasons.  It was never designed to do what it is doing.  We are overloading everything.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the Authority’s maximum cost of $50,000 and the fact that it is budgetable.

Executive Director White advised it is budgetable because we have not spent matching shares for a number of projects such as the taxiway reconstruction that would come later in the year and would roll over into the next fiscal year.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to accept the grant agreement, authorize the Executive Director to execute all necessary documents associated with the grant and repair contract with Ranger Construction Company, and declare an emergency.

Motion passed.

B.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF AWARD OF RENTAL CAR CONCESSIONS AND EXECUTION OF CONCESSION AGREEMENTS WITH ALAMO RENT-A-CAR, INC., AVIS RENT A CAR SYSTEM, INC., DOLLAR RENT A CAR SYSTEMS, INC., AND THE HERTZ CORPORATION

Executive Director White prepared the following memorandum for agenda packages:

Requests for Proposals (RFPs) from four (4) rental car agencies on April 19th to operate rental car concessions in the Domestic Terminal were received.  We were prepared to award up to five (5) concessions based upon the space available for ticket counters, offices, and ready/return vehicle parking spaces, and we had anticipated that five (5) companies would submit proposals, but Budget declined at the last minute due to concerns over our requirement to lease land in the Commerce Park for vehicle service centers.  The concession agreements are for a term of five (5) years, beginning June 1, 2001, and each firm will pay a business privilege fee of the greater of either 10% of gross revenues for retail rentals and 6% of wholesale rentals, or a minimum annual guarantee.  The amount of the guarantee bid is the factor that provided a method of allowing each company to pick their ticket counter location within the terminal.  Following is the rank order of the proposals submitted, based upon each firm’s minimum annual guarantee that will be paid:

FIRM

1ST YEAR GUARANTEE

TOTAL 5 YEAR GUARANTEE

Alamo


$359,304




$2,066,263

Hertz


$109,800




$680,200

Avis


$ 50,000




$261,000

Dollar


$ 36,100




$180,900

In addition to the percentage of gross or minimum that will be paid, each firm will also pay a per square foot rental rate of $35 for office and ticket counter space that escalates to $42.55 at the fifth year.   They will also pay a fee of $35 for each space (up to 20) for ready/return vehicle parking spaces in the lot across from the terminal.  By awarding these concessions, this will also affirm that the current rate for on-Airport rental car agencies is 10% of gross for retail concession business, and 6% for wholesale business.  In addition, this affirms that the rate for off-Airport rental car agencies is 8% for retail and 6% for wholesale rentals.  We will be meeting with all the agencies during the month of May, and once the agencies have determined their space needs, we will come back to the Board at a later date to enter into land lease agreements with the two new firms (Hertz and Avis) for their vehicle service center locations in the Commerce Park.

Orlando Sanford Domestic staff and SAA staff reviewed each of the submittals, and jointly recommend that the Board award the concessions and authorize execution of the concession agreements with each of the above firms.

Larry Gouldthorpe, OSD, reported to the Board advising allocation of space to the rental car companies would take place later this date.  The ranked order was ALAMO, Hertz, Avis, and Dollar.  The good news for the Authority was that they would only have to allocate 40 ready/return spaces in Parking Lot A.  

Discussion by Board Member Gibson regarding reconsideration by Budget Rent a Car.

Executive Director White advised hopefully land lease agreements for vehicle service centers for Avis and Hertz would be brought to the June Board Meeting for consideration by the Board.

Discussion regarding three party agreements.  Once OSI reaches its threshold, revenue would flow to the Authority.

Discussion continued regarding wide disparity of the bids.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve award of Rental Car Concessions and execution of Concession Agreements with ALAMO Rent-A-Car, Inc., Avis Rent A Car System, Inc., Dollar Rent A Car Systems, Inc., and The Hertz Corporation.

Motion passed. 

C.
DISCUSS REQUEST FROM RICHARD BOGLE, TRUSTEE, FOR PAYMENT OF VARIOUS ATTORNEY FEES AND EXPERT WITNESS FEES INCURRED RELATED TO THE ACQUISITION OF PARCELS 1-3, 4, 6, 20, 21, 24 AND 25

Executive Director White advised the Authority has a contract to purchase approximately 65 acres of land east of the Airport from Mr. Bogle.  Prior to any discussions with the Authority concerning the sale of his property Mr. Bogle had retained an attorney who had retained an appraiser, engineer, and land use expert to assist with the imminent condemnation by Seminole County of the right-of-way for the East Lake Mary Boulevard/Silver Lake Drive road extension.  The Authority did not contractually agree to be responsible for any professional fees incurred by Mr. Bogle.  Counsel has received a request from Mr. Bogle for the Authority to pay professional fees incurred by Mr. Bogle in the total sum of $12,267.  The Director of Finance forwarded the request to FDOT in early April for consideration of grant funding eligibility.  To date, no formal response has been received from FDOT.  We are not expecting it to be approved.  Mr. Bogle understands that the Authority is not legally obligated to pay these fees, however, he wanted his request presented to the Board.  

Executive Director White advised staff had received confirmation from FDOT that they will not pay this fee.  It is not an eligible item.  Staff’s recommendation was to deny the request.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to deny Mr. Bogle’s request.

Motion passed.

D.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF PURCHASE OF TETENBAUM AND JACOBSEN PARCEL # 1-29

Executive Director White advised Mr. Jacobsen, one of the owners of a 30 acre parcel under contract to the Authority, has requested that he be allowed to convey his undivided ½ interest in the property into an irrevocable charitable trust, who would then convey to the Authority.  Mr. Jacobsen has agreed to be responsible for all fees and costs caused by the Addendum.  

Counsel advised this was a key 30 acre parcel which they projected the county road alignment would go right through the parcel.  He continued to brief the Board.

Counsel and staff recommended approval of Mr. Jacobsen’s request.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the addendum requested by Counsel.

Motion passed.

E.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF BANK OF AMERICA LOAN COMMITMENT AND RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING EXECUTION OF LOAN DOCUMENTS

Chairman Miller advised this item would authorize a resolution for execution of loan documents.

Executive Director White advised this item had been presented for discussion at the April Board Meeting.  Subsequent to those discussions staff had been in serious negotiation with Bank of America.  The Director of Finance and Airport Counsel, in particular, had participated in those negotiations.

Bryant Garrett, Director of Finance, briefed the Board on the specifics and provided copies of the final version of the commitment letter dated April 25, 2001, and terms and conditions (copy attached to and made part of these minutes).

Attachment

Bryant Garrett advised some of his particular concerns were Bank of America’s fees, which came in at a maximum.  Bank of America had previously committed that there would be no fees.  They came back with a $12,500 maximum for attorney fees.  When he went back to Bank of America questioning the fees, Bank of America advised there were no fees on the part of the bank.  The fees were for attorneys, which was an exterior source.  He had indicated to the bank that they had represented and it was his specific understanding that there would be no fees.  He advised the bank that with the lack of complexity of the loan he felt that the fees were high and he requested that they reduce them to $6,000.  The Bank of America came back with a fee of $10,000 maximum, which was what he was presenting to the Board.    Another item was that they required that Sanford Airport Authority notify Bank of America notify them upon obtaining any additional future financing that was outside the realm of FDOT or FAA funds.  The reasoning behind that was to protect their position on making sure there were no covenant violations.  A conference call by staff and Board Member Longstaff had made it very clear to them where it specifically stated that the Authority’s failure to notify Bank of America in a timely fashion would not constitute a break event.  The Authority would in good faith notify Bank of America, but we were not asking their permission to borrow.  We would borrow from the market liberally, and we would make sure within the realm of the Board and staff that we make sure that we would not have any covenant violations.  Bank of America has no “say” unless there is a covenant violation.

Bryant Garrett continued his briefing referring to the attached memorandum.

Counsel advised Additional Condition Number 3 in the documents did not say that if we are in compliance at the 5-year review that they shall extend the term of the note.  It says they may look to do so.

Bryant Garrett advised according to Mark that was the only language Jean was comfortable with, however, he gave his assurance that the intent was that if there was no break event and if we are in compliance with all covenants that we would get a favorable review and they would waive the ten (10) year review.  It does not specifically say that.

Counsel questioned if the Director of Finance was recommending the Board accept that.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the fact that this was basically a five-year balloon loan with a fixed rate for five years.

Bryant Garrett advised the Board should keep in mind that if it did go the way it was specifically written it only gives one additional five-year period.  It would be reviewed at five years and at five years again.  There would only be two five-year review periods within the fifteen-year period of the loan.  What Mark is committing verbally is that there would only be one review and they would waive the second review.

Counsel advised the Director of Finance should cover the break event so that it would be clear as to what it means.  Everyone should be clear on what it means.

Bryant Garrett advised there was an issue on this, which he had discussed with Board Member Longstaff.  A break event is simply where we choose to pay off the loan.  It could be voluntary, but in some cases it would be mandatory.  The term mandatory is used excluding “if they call the note”.  If Bank America calls the note, we would not be in a break event and they acknowledge that.  There would be no penalty.  Mark did not like the word penalty.  He would call it a make whole clause.  If we break the event or pay off the loan early, they need to then return the money to the market.  If at the time of the break event and pay the loan off early, the market may be higher and in that case there would actually be a rebate to the Airport.  The other scenario would be if the market were lower at that time, there would be some additional funding, or a penalty, that would come back and have to be paid to Bank of America.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the fact that you had to look at it like a prepayment penalty.   There are no unusual demands by Bank of America in this loan.  He further advised in the event the Authority borrowed money that was not covered by a grant, staff had prevailed upon Bank of America to agree that there would be no event of default if the Authority failed to notify the bank of such borrowing.   It would not create an event of default therefore it would not create a break event.

Discussion regarding other possible events that would cause a break event.

Counsel advised he thought Board Member Longstaff had corrected something that the Director of Finance had said incorrectly that an event of default is a break event.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding re-payment of the Authority’s loan with the City of Sanford.

Discussion by Mayor Brady Lessard regarding the wisdom of paying off the loan to the City of Sanford.  He advised that the loan was currently at very favorable terms.  After recent discussions with the Executive Director, it was his understanding that the Authority was operating under the assumption that the City would always have and offer the Airport that $1 million line of credit.  He did not know and could not say that the City would always have it to offer, but surely in the near term the City intended to provide that line of credit for the Airport Authority.  He did not want the Authority to be in a position where they were cash short down the road and the City had the inability or lack of willingness to extend that $1 million line of credit.  He wanted to make sure that the Board was convinced that paying the balance of that loan at this time might not be in the Airport’s best interest.  He did not want the Authority to end up short and in a position where things would be difficult.  

Discussion by Board Member Robertson as to why the Authority would pay off the loan.

Board Member Howell advised we would pay off the loan so that every few months we would not have to hear from one of the City Commissioners that they had to lend the Airport Authority money to get us out of the hole.

Board Member Longstaff advised the Airport Authority had felt a fair amount of discussion and pressure about repayment and clean-up of that note because it was supposed to be used for specific projects and was not.  We adjusted the loan agreement to indicate that.  However, we’ve had a feeling of pressure to re-pay the loan in full.

Chairman Miller thanked Mayor Lessard, and advised the Board had and continued to look at the City of Sanford as the parent of this Airport.  As the City and this Airport grows and expands, forevermore the City is going to recognize importance of this Airport.  He hoped there would never be a reason where the City would be unwilling to support this Airport.  If for whatever reason the City got into financial tightness and they could not help, that would be a different story.  He thought the Board had adequately discussed the issue and with representation of two bankers and the Director of Finance, the thoughtfulness that had gone into this process is that we are not trying to get out from under the City of Sanford.  We know the City is there and will look to the City if our needs come to that point.  With the growth that this Airport has gone though and will continue to go through, the funding necessary to make that happen is not unlimited, and yet the Authority has been grateful to the sources that were available.  From time to time something comes up in all organizations and businesses when funding is needed.  We hope that we are doing financial good work, and we appreciate the interest and concern of the City of Sanford.

Discussion continued.

Board Member Robertson expressed his appreciation for the good work done by the Director of Finance.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the Bank of America loan commitment and resolution and execution of loan documents.

Clarification of motion by Counsel.

Clarification by Board Member Longstaff that there is a $10,000 fee from the bank for legal services, and there would also be a fee for Airport Counsel to look at our documents as well as several legal opinions.  There would be attorney fees from the Airport Authority’s side as well as the $10,000 legal fee from the bank.

Bryant Garrett advised those fees would be paid out of the operating fund.  

Further clarification by Board Member Longstaff regarding financial covenants.  We are agreeing to abide by two financial covenants.  He asked for an explanation of the two financial covenants.

Bryant Garrett reviewed the libor summary.

Chairman Miller advised as we move to the future, being that this loan would sit in the office, these two factors should be noted and brought to the Board’s attention if there was any change.  

Bryant Garrett advised he was going to suggest that it be placed as a specific item in the monthly financial statements and the audit as well.

Motion passed.

F.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF TASK ORDER WITH PBS&J TO PERFORM AN ENVIRONMENTAL ANALYSIS FOR CHANGE OF CRITICAL AIRCRAFT AND RETENTION OF RUNWAY 9C/27C

Executive Director White advised the FAA has requested that we have PBS&J conduct a limited environmental analysis of the noise impacts, air quality impacts, and related issues associated with the introduction of Airbus A-330 aircraft into the Airport’s fleet mix.  The first A-330s started flying into Sanford about two (2) years ago, and they represent an increase in the size of aircraft that exceeds the currently approved designation for the Airport.  The study should provide the proof that the size increase has not caused any negative environmental impacts.  At the same time that this work is being done, the FAA has also requested that PBS&J conduct additional analysis of environmental issues associated with leaving Runway 9C/27C (the center runway) open, which is essential for COMAIR in their consideration to remain in Sanford.  Again, the FAA does not anticipate that the study will disclose any issues that should prevent the runway from remaining open.  The study is expected to take about 60 days to conduct, and then it will be sent to the FAA for review and approval.  Approval should take an additional 2-3 weeks.  The total cost of the study is $41,590, and the FAA is paying 90% ($37,431), and the FDOT will pay 5% ($2,080).  The SAA will pay for the remaining 5%, which will come from the current budget for capital improvement projects.  The FAA and FDOT funding for these costs are included in the grant agreement, which is also paying for the Part 150 Noise Study Update.

Staff recommended approval of the task order and authorization for the Executive Director to execute all the necessary documents related to the study.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the task order with PBS&J to perform an environmental analysis for change of critical aircraft and retention of Runway 9C/27C.

Motion passed.
G.
DISCUSS EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT WITH EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Chairman Miller advised discussion of the Executive Director’s Contract had been pulled from the agenda and would be presented at the June 5, 2001 meeting.

Chairman Miller advised Board Members had received a memo from the Executive Director regarding an alternate organization of Authority Staff.  The press had also picked up on the memo and there was an article in the paper this morning.  With this being so new, he had not had time to talk with either party in any detail.  He further advised it would require at least thirty days to put together any details and his recommendation would be to present the item at the June 5th meeting.

Board Member Glenn advised she wanted to make sure that the Board had until June 20th to make a decision regarding the contract with the Executive Director.

Counsel advised the contract provided that the anniversary date of September 20, 2001, on or before 90 days prior to that date if the Authority were to terminate the agreement there would be no severance obligation to the Executive Director.  The severance is equivalent to six months pay, payable bi-weekly, 13 installments.  If the Authority were to take no action by June 20th with regard to the contract it would automatically renew and with it the attendant obligation to pay severance.  The Board has until June 20th to make a decision.

Chairman Miller advised the Executive Director had given notice of this item previously in line with the six-month’s notice.  It was fully the intent of the Authority that the item take place on June 5th.

Board Member Howell advised it seemed a motion would be in order.

Board Member Wright advised he thought the item had been pulled and yet there had been some discussion.  Respectfully, to the chair, he disagreed, and advised that there should not be a motion.  Given the fact that we are coming up on the end of the Executive Director’s contract and the need for the Executive Director to have some ability to plan and orient himself as he approaches the end of his contract term, and also given the fact that he also received a copy of the memo that the Executive Director prepared, in fact he had discussed the memo with the Executive Director in his office, having had the discussion with the Executive Director and his approval and some excitement about the fact of working with Larry Dale, he had given a lot of thought to this.  It is no hidden fact that we have enjoyed a lot of growth and progress at this Airport in the last several years and it did not come by accident.  The Executive Director had done a yeoman’s job as Executive Director in navigating us through the administrative functions.  He brought Bryant Garrett on board and we had seen the benefit of that this morning.  Items such as debt restructuring, maintenance, communications and relationship we enjoy with FAA and FDOT was all positive.  However, we need to remind ourselves that we have also enjoyed the leadership of Larry Dale.  Larry had been an impotus to what had happened at the Airport.  He has a relationship that can only foster the partnership we have with TBI.  We have also benefited from his leadership with regard to governmental relations.  It was his willingness to prevail upon the Governor to halt a veto of much needed funding last year.  He advised he wanted to see that continue.  We are not talking about upsetting a relationship and a course we are on.  He would like to see that course continue.  It would be much different but for the fact that he was satisfied that the Executive Director as well is prepared to embrace the notion of working with and having a relationship here and working with Larry Dale.  He had talked with Larry Dale at his own initiation.  He had known Larry Dale for many years.  He is a very smart man and has many opportunities.  He was aware of Larry Dale’s opportunities and he was aware that the Executive Director was concerned about what was going to happen to his job.  That is understandable.  The Executive Director has a senior in high school.  He wants to get his contract cleaned up and know where he stands.  It is important for the community to know where this Airport is going, and it is important for TBI to know that we are going to strengthen and stay in our partnership.  For all of these reasons, he would like to move to direct the Chairman to negotiate with Larry Dale and see if he will accept some terms as outlined in the memo that was distributed.  He was particularly in favor of the B Option because he did not think management by committee was good for anyone.  He thought Larry Dale had enjoyed a leadership role at this Airport and the Airport had moved forward because of that leadership.  The Executive Director had expressed that he was acceptable with that arrangement.  That being the case, he moved that the Chairman be authorized to meet with Larry Dale and Victor White to negotiate the terms of contracts that would place Larry Dale and Victor White in a management pattern that would line up with B Option of the memo.

Seconded by Board Member Howell.

Point of clarification by Chairman Miller that he intended to accomplish that detail within the next thirty days meeting with both Larry Dale and Victor White and bring this together in an organizational structure as well.

Board Member Wright advised his motion was to allow the Chairman to do that rather than amble through.  In picking up on the Chairman’s desire to do that, his motion was intended to give the Chairman the authority to negotiate with the parties and the Board can come back in thirty days and vote.  

Board Member Howell requested clarification that the Chairman was to negotiate with both Larry Dale and Victor White.

Board Member Longstaff advised he supported Board Member Wright in all that he said.  He had almost felt admonished in the meeting with the City Commission Joint Meeting when the Commissioners indicated to the Board that Larry Dale needed to stay involved with the Airport.  

Board Member Glenn advised she would like for Airport Counsel to be part of the negotiations.

Accepted by Board Member Wright and Board Member Howell as part of the motion.

Discussion by Board Member Triplett regarding the legality of the timing with Larry Dale just having completed his term as Mayor of the City of Sanford.

Board Member Wright advised he asked Larry Dale about that when he approached him about the position at the Airport.  He asked Larry Dale (Mayor at that time) to seek an opinion vote from the City Attorney, Bill Colbert, who will state in summary, “It appears that the prohibitive language of the City Charter would be inapplicable to this instance.”  That is a summary of a two-page letter he had shared with Airport Counsel.  Larry Dale also got, at Board Member Wright’s request, a letter from Phil Claypool, General Counsel to the Commission on Ethics, which similarly summarizes that there is no provision in the Code of Ethics that would prohibit Larry Dale from becoming Executive Director of the Airport.  He was satisfied prior to making the motion.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding the fact that it was his understanding that this had been presented at the Joint Meeting with the City Commission.

Executive Director White advised he had talked to every Board Member within the last several days and tried to put a positive spin on this plan.  He also had spent three days talking with Larry Dale privately prior to talking with Board Members.  He assured the Board that while he would rather have gone in a different direction, he would have preferred A Option, but B Option was very acceptable.  

Discussion continued.

Board Member Robertson advised for the public record he wanted to make sure that if Victor White did come to terms there would be at least a one year severance pay included in his contract.

Chairman Miller advised he would take that as a recommendation.

Motion passed.

Board Member Longstaff advised he was personally bothered by the fact that in the last two or three days at some point before he got the memo in his office from the Executive Director the Orlando Sentinel had the memo in hand.   He found that to be personally offensive.  This information needed to stay among the Board Members and should not be tried on the front pages of the newspaper.  He admonished everyone that we owe it to ourselves, employees and other people to make sure this stuff is quiet until it is ready to be released.

Executive Director White advised he had a public request document from a Sentinel reporter faxed to him before the end of the day he had put the memo out to the Board.  He had not yet been able to send the information to the reporter, but the reporter had indicated that he already had a copy in hand.

Board Member Wright admonished the Board and staff that while we should be considerate of people’s personal business, nevertheless, remember when you put something out in writing like that, and you have not had a chance to digest it or see the reaction of the other person, and as long as you are staying within the requirements of the Sunshine, and when you put out a document like that it does become a public record.  If you don’t want the world to read it, don’t write it.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Miller advised fingers could be pointed wherever you want; he had not been able to break down in anyway where it came from.  It was most unfortunate and he shared comments made by Board Member Longstaff about it.  He wanted to make the point that after digesting it is that it was positive.  

6.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Executive Director White reported on the following:


Activity from OSD/OSI/TBI by Larry Gouldthorpe



Passenger Activity (37% in March)



Paid Parking in Lot A



11-12 Passenger Shuttle Bus and other Improvements in Lot B



American TransAir Inaugural L10-11



Premium Lounge 3 weeks from completion

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding the time of year that would be best for changing the name of the Airport back to Sanford Orlando Airport.  He advised he still thought it was a key issue that the Airport name be changed to Sanford Orlando Airport.

Executive Director White continued… 

Seminole County Commission approved the Incubator Project agreeing to fund $25,000 this fiscal year toward the partnership created between the City o f Sanford, Seminole County, Seminole Community College, and the Airport Authority.

$1 million in funding for the Commerce Park

TOP Application for $1 million for parking facilities re-inserted by Lena Juarez

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding discussions with Lena Juarez.  Board Member Glenn advised she thought she understood Lena had indicated that the money was there she just did not know how much.  She further advised regarding DRI Process was still in the bill to remove airports from the DRI process.

Executive Director White continued…

PanAm flights to San Juan to begin May 24

PanAm FAA and USDOT approval for commuter operations possible start-up late June


to Marathon, the Keys, and Fort Lauderdale

PanAm maintenance operations and hangar facility and operations center

Status of contamination and environmental issues

Discussion by Board Member Wright regarding who dispensed the Jet-A fuel that caused the contamination, opportunity for getting help in cleaning up the sites and who the Airport had as a consultant on the issue.  He further advised he would think a routine part of our consultant’s function would be to find out who was dispensing that gasoline.  

Board Member Glenn advised there was a lot of federal dollars under “brownfields legislation”.  She believed if the Authority went to the local Economic Development Commission they could possibly do a grant to assist in this clean-up.  It would certainly be worth a call.

Board Member Wright advised it could also have impact on required remediation.

Executive Director White advised “brownfields” funding had been discussed at the meeting of the Economic Development Task Force, of which he is a member, and some paper work had been obtained.  Apparently funding for a grant cannot be obtained unless there is a tenant lined up to move to that particular site.  

Executive Director White continued…

Summary of achievements and accomplishments

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding a letter written to John Mica about the ILS.

7.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on:


Matters concerning the ILS settlement


Still working with Ken Bishop on identifying issues on the Takvorian parcel


Discovery of an existing binding avigation easement on the Takvorian parcel


FDOT land acquisition money


Closings in the coming month


Environmental report identification of 4 sites near the Airport



Sanford Dump



Brisson Dump



Kentucky Avenue Dump



Lee’s Market

8.
LIAISON REPORTS
Seminole County Commissioner, Daryl McLain, commended the Board on the progressive action taken today.  He also advised he had instructed his Director of Planning, Don Fisher, to work with the Airport Directors to make sure that the two staffs worked closely together to make sure of the economic development element around and on the Airport was maximized.  Seminole County Board of County Commissioners see this Airport as a major economic development opportunity for Seminole County and was fully supportive of Airport development.  He looked forward to working with the new management team.  

9.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Chairman Miller advised he had nothing to report other than advanced registration for the FAMA conference coming up in August 4 through 8.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding the outstanding job done by Jerry’s catering at the grand opening of the Domestic Terminal.  She had assumed Jay would be compensated for what he did.  However, it was now her understanding that Jerry’s had volunteered to donate all of the food and beverages for the opening.   She advised we truly do thank Jerry’s for what they did. 

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Howell, for a resolution to be formed to recognize Jerry’s outstanding contribution to the grand opening event.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller advised that the Authority truly did wish to thank Jay Pendergast of Jerry’s Catering for the outstanding presentation, assortment and quality of the food, and the tremendous amount of food that was presented.  Jay and his staff are to be complimented in helping to make our open house a success.

10.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING JUNE 5, 2001
11.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:20 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Director
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